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SUMMONS  
 
Meeting: Council 

Place: Civic Centre, Trowbridge, St Stephen's Pl, Trowbridge BA14 8AH 
Please see text in red below for details of what to expect if wishing to 
attend this meeting in person. Watch the meeting on YouTube.   
 

Date: Tuesday 18 May 2021 

Time: 10.30 am 

 

 
Please direct any enquiries on this Agenda to Kieran Elliott, of Democratic Services, 
County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge, direct line 01225 718214 or email 
kieran.elliott@wiltshire.gov.uk 
 
Press enquiries to Communications on direct lines (01225) 713114/713115. 
 
This Agenda and all the documents referred to within it are available on the Council’s 
website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk  
 

Covid-19 safety precautions for public attendees 
 

To ensure COVID-19 public health guidance is adhered to, a capacity limit for 
public attendance at this meeting will be in place. You must contact the officer 
named on this agenda no later than 5pm on 14th May if you wish to attend 
this meeting. Places will be allocated on a first come first served basis.  
 
To ensure safety at the meeting, all members of the public are expected to adhere 
to the following public health arrangements to ensure the safety of themselves and 
others: 

 Do not attend if presenting symptoms of, or have recently tested positive 
for, COVID-19 

 Wear a facemask at all times (unless due to medical exemption) 

 Maintain social distancing 

 Follow one-way systems, signage and instruction  
 

Where is it is not possible for you to attend due to reaching the safe capacity limit 
at the venue, alternative arrangements will be made, which may include your 
question/statement being submitting in writing. 
 
This meeting will also be live streamed for all members of the public to watch 
online.  
 
All elected members will receive details separately with further detail about 
arrangements for the meeting. 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=QwK6SU-uSBA
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
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Recording and Broadcasting Information 
 

Wiltshire Council may record this meeting for live and/or subsequent broadcast. At the 
start of the meeting, the Chairman will confirm if all or part of the meeting is being 
recorded. The images and sound recordings may also be used for training purposes 
within the Council.  
 
By submitting a statement or question for an online meeting you are consenting that you 
will be recorded presenting this, or this may be presented by an officer during the 
meeting, and will be available on the public record. The meeting may also be recorded by 
the press or members of the public.  
 
Any person or organisation choosing to film, record or broadcast any meeting of the 
Council, its Cabinet or committees is responsible for any claims or other liability resulting 
from them so doing and by choosing to film, record or broadcast proceedings they accept 
that they are required to indemnify the Council, its members and officers in relation to any 
such claims or liabilities.  
 
Details of the Council’s Guidance on the Recording and Webcasting of Meetings is 
available on request. Our privacy policy can be found here.  

 
Parking 

 
Limited visitor parking is available at the Civic Centre, alternatively there is multi-storey 
parking nearby 

Public Participation 
 

Please see the agenda information on the following pages for deadlines for questions and 
statements at this meeting. The front sheet of this agenda details COVID-19 precautions 
to expect. 
 
For assistance on these and other matters please contact the officer named above for 
details 
 

 

https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcms.wiltshire.gov.uk%2FecCatDisplay.aspx%3Fsch%3Ddoc%26cat%3D14031&data=04%7C01%7Cbenjamin.fielding%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7C032dd41f93844cfa21f108d8de2a5276%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637503620634060435%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=tgq%2B75eqKuPDwzwOo%2BRqU%2FLEEQ0ORz31mA2irGc07Mw%3D&reserved=0
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 PART I  

 Items to be considered while the meeting is open to the public 

1   Election of Chairman 2021/22  

 Nominations will be sought from those present at the meeting. 

2   Election of the Vice Chairman 2021/22  

 Nominations will be sought from those present at the meeting.  

3   Apologies  

4   Minutes of Previous Meeting (Pages 7 - 38) 

 To approve as a correct record and sign the minutes of the last meeting of 
Council held on 23 February 2021.  

5   Declarations of Interest  

 To receive any declarations of disclosable interests or dispensations granted by 
the Standards Committee. 

6   Announcements by the Chairman  

7   Election Results  

 To receive and note the Returning Officer’s return in respect of the Council’s 
elections held on 6 May 2021.  

8   Public Participation  

 The Council welcomes contributions from members of the public, 
however, to ensure Covid-19 public health guidance is adhered to, 
physical attendance at this meeting will be limited. Please contact the 
officer named on this agenda no later than 4pm on 14th May if you wish to 
attend this meeting.  
 
Where is it is not possible for you to attend due to reaching the capacity 
limit, alternative arrangements will be made which may include your 
question/statement being submitting in writing. 
 
This meeting will be live streamed for all members of the public to watch 
online.  
 
Statements 
Members of the public who wish to submit a statement in relation to an item on 
this agenda should submit this electronically to the officer named on this agenda 
no later than 5pm on 14 May 2021. Up to three speakers are allowed for each 
item. 
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Each statement must: 
 

 State whom the statement is from (including if representing another 
person or organisation); 

 state points clearly, and; 

 be readable aloud in approximately 3 minutes. 
 
Questions  
Those wishing to ask questions are required to give notice of any such 
questions electronically to the officer named on the front of this agenda no later 
than 5pm on 11 May 2021 in order to be guaranteed of a written response. In 
order to receive a verbal response, questions must be submitted no later than 
5pm on 13 May 2021. 
 
Please contact the officer named on the front of this agenda for further advice. 
Questions may be asked without notice if the Chairman decides that the matter 
is urgent. Details of any questions received will be circulated to members prior to 
the meeting and made available at the meeting and on the Council’s website; 
they will be taken as read at the meeting 

 APPOINTMENTS  

9   Appointment of the Leader  

 To elect a Leader of the Council for the period 2021-25. Nominations will be 
sought from those present at the meeting. 
 
The Leader will then advice Council on the membership of their Cabinet.  

10   Political Balance and Allocation of Councillors to Committee  

 10a)   Appointment of Committees and Review of Allocation of Seats on 
Committees to Political Groups  

 10b)   Appointment of Area Boards, Committees and the Dorset and 
Wiltshire Fire Authority  

 10c)   Appointment of Chairmen and Vice Chairman of Committees  

 PETITIONS  

11   Petitions Update (Pages 39 - 42) 

 A report on petitions received since the last meeting of council.  

 BUDGET AND POLICY FRAMEWORK  

 No items have been received for this meeting.  

 COUNCILLORS' MOTIONS  
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 No Notices of Motion have been received for this meeting.  

 OTHER ITEMS OF BUSINESS  

12   Designation of Statutory Posts  

 A report from the Director of HR & OD to follow.  

13   Urgent Executive Decisions taken by Cabinet (Pages 43 - 46) 

14   Announcements from Cabinet and Committees  

 a) The Leader, Cabinet members and Chairmen of Committees will be invited to 
make any important announcements. 
 
b) Councillors will be given the opportunity to raise questions to the Chairmen of 
Committees or to the Dorset and Wiltshire Fire Authority on the minutes of their 
meetings, available here.  
 
c) Councillors will be given an opportunity to raise general issues relating to 
Area Boards but not specific local issues. 
 

15   Councillors' Questions  

 Councillors were required to give notice of any such question in writing to the 
officer names on the first page of this agenda no later than 5pm nine clear 
working days before the meeting – Tuesday 4 May 2021 in order to be 
guaranteed a written response.  
  
Any question received after 5pm on 4 May 2021 and no later than 5pm four 
clear working days before the meeting, Tuesday 11 May 2021, may only 
receive a verbal response at the meeting. Any questions received after this date 
will be received at the next meeting. 
 
Questions may be asked without notice if the Chairman determines the matter is 
urgent.  
 
Details of any questions received will be circulated to Councillors prior to the 
meeting and made available at the meeting and on the Council’s website. 

 PART II  

 Items during consideration of which it is recommended that the public 
should be excluded because of the likelihood that exempt information 

would be disclosed. 
 

None 
 
 

Terence Herbert 

https://www.dwfire.org.uk/fire-rescue-authority/meeting-information/meetings/
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Chief Executive  
Wiltshire Council 
Bythesea Road 

Trowbridge 
Wiltshire 

 



 
 
 

 
 
Council 
 

 
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 23 FEBRUARY 2021 AT 
ONLINE MEETING. 
 
Present: 
 
Cllr Richard Gamble (Chairman), Cllr James Sheppard (Vice-Chairman), 
Cllr Phil Alford, Cllr Ben Anderson, Cllr Pat Aves, Cllr Chuck Berry, Cllr Ian Blair-
Pilling, Cllr Richard Britton, Cllr Derek Brown OBE, Cllr Andrew Bryant, 
Cllr Allison Bucknell, Cllr Clare Cape, Cllr Trevor Carbin, Cllr Mary Champion, 
Cllr Pauline Church, Cllr Ernie Clark, Cllr Richard Clewer, Cllr Mark Connolly, 
Cllr Christine Crisp, Cllr Kevin Daley, Cllr Brian Dalton, Cllr Jane Davies, 
Cllr Andrew Davis, Cllr Matthew Dean, Cllr Tony Deane, Cllr Christopher Devine, 
Cllr Stewart Dobson, Cllr Bill Douglas, Cllr Mary Douglas, Cllr Peter Evans, 
Cllr Sue Evans, Cllr Peter Fuller, Cllr Sarah Gibson, Cllr Gavin Grant, 
Cllr Jose Green, Cllr Howard Greenman, Cllr Mollie Groom, Cllr David Halik, 
Cllr Russell Hawker, Cllr Ross Henning, Cllr Alan Hill, Cllr Sven Hocking, 
Cllr Nick Holder, Cllr Ruth Hopkinson, Cllr Atiqul Hoque, Cllr Jon Hubbard, 
Cllr Chris Hurst, Cllr Peter Hutton, Cllr Hayley Illman, Cllr Tony Jackson, 
Cllr Simon Jacobs, Cllr George Jeans, Cllr Bob Jones MBE, Cllr Johnny Kidney, 
Cllr Carole King, Cllr Gordon King, Cllr Edward Kirk, Cllr Jerry Kunkler, 
Cllr Jacqui Lay, Cllr Jim Lynch, Cllr Brian Mathew, Cllr Laura Mayes, 
Cllr Ian McLennan, Cllr Nick Murry, Cllr Christopher Newbury, Cllr Paul Oatway QPM, 
Cllr Steve Oldrieve, Cllr Stewart Palmen, Cllr Andy Phillips, Cllr Horace Prickett, 
Cllr Leo Randall, Cllr Fleur de Rhé-Philipe MBE, Cllr Pip Ridout, Cllr Ricky Rogers, 
Cllr Tom Rounds, Cllr Jonathon Seed, Cllr John Smale, Cllr Toby Sturgis, 
Cllr Melody Thompson, Cllr John Thomson, Cllr Ian Thorn, Cllr Jo Trigg, 
Cllr Tony Trotman, Cllr John Walsh, Cllr Bridget Wayman, Cllr Fred Westmoreland, 
Cllr Philip Whalley, Cllr Stuart Wheeler, Cllr Philip Whitehead, Cllr Suzanne Wickham, 
Cllr Christopher Williams, Cllr Graham Wright and Cllr Robert Yuill 
 
  

 
95 Apologies 

 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Anna Cuthbert, Nick 
Fogg MBE and Ashley O’Neil. 
 

96 Minutes of Previous Meeting 
 
The minutes of the meetings held on 20 October and 24 November 2020 were 
presented for consideration and it was, 
 
Resolved: 
 
That the minutes of the last Council meetings held on 20 October and 24 
November 2020 be approved as a correct record. 
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97 Declarations of Interest 

 
Councillors Brian Dalton and Derek Brown declared a disclosable pecuniary 
interest in the Budget in relation to the housing revenue account, as they both 
held a garage tenancy with the Council. Councillors Dalton and Brown indicated 
that they would withdraw from the meeting when a separate vote would be 
taken on the housing revenue account details. 
 

98 Announcements by the Chairman 
 
The Chairman made the following announcements: 
 
a) Chairman’s Engagements 
 
Events Attended by the Chairman from Tuesday, 20th October, 2020:  
 
Sunday, 8th November, 2020  Was due to attend the Devizes Town Council 

Remembrance Day Service, but it was 
cancelled due to second lockdown. The 
Chairman laid a wreath in his own time.  

 
Wednesday, 11th November, 2020 West Lavington Remembrance Avenue Tree 

Planting and unveiling of Memorial stone.  
 
Tuesday, 1st December, 2020 Recorded a YouTube Christmas video 

message in conjunction with the Lord-
Lieutenant, the Leader of Swindon Borough 
and Lord Talbot, DL, following the 
cancellation of the County of Wiltshire Carol 
Service at The Chapel of All Saints, Wardour 
Castle (Lord Talbot’s family’s former seat). 

 
Monday, 7th December, 2020 Royal Visit of TRH The Prince of Wales and 

The Duchess of Cornwall to Salisbury 
Cathedral to mark the 800th anniversary of 
the laying of the foundation stone. 

 
Events Attended by the Vice-Chairman from Tuesday, 20th October, 2020: 
 
Sunday, 8th November, 2020  Was due to attend the Marlborough Town 

Council Remembrance Day Service but it was 
cancelled due to second lockdown. The Vice-
Chairman laid a wreath in his own time. 

 
b) New Years Honours 
 
The Chairman announced that a number of Wiltshire residents had received  
national recognition in Her Majesty’s New Years Honours’ list in January as   
follows: 

Page 8



 
 
 

 
 
 

 
OBEs had been awarded to: 

 Mr. Anthony Price of Malmesbury for services to the Energy Storage 
Industry; 

 
MBE’s had been awarded to:  

 Mrs. Anne Baker of Salisbury for charitable services, particularly during 
Covid-19; 

 Mrs. Mercedes Henning of Edington for services to Education in 
Wiltshire;  

 Mr. Derek Howland of East Tytherley for services to National Mapping; 

 Prof. Alan Maryon-Davis ofTisbury for services to Public Health;  

 Dr. Joanne Thwaite of Warminster for services to the NHS during the 
Covid-19 Response; 

 Mr. Stephen Trowbridge of Swindon for services to Domiciliary Care 
during Covid-19; 

 Mr. David Waters of Winterbourne Gunner for services to Wildlife 
Conservation and to the re-introduction of Rare Native Species to the 
UK; 

 
BEM’s had been awarded to: 

 Mr. Terry Bracher of Corsham for services to Heritage and Public 
Libraries in Wiltshire; 

 Mr. Christopher Martin of Ramsbury for services to the community in 
Ramsbury; 

 Revd. Bernard Rumbold of Swindon for voluntary service to Young 
People; 

 Ms. Patricia Trevett, Salisbury, for services to the community in Salisbury 
during Covid-19. 

 
CVO’s had been awarded to: 

 Mr. Peter Troughton, CBE, the Lord-Lieutenant’s husband, for his work 
with the Royal Collection over the last 15 years. 

 
c) Voting 
 
On the proposal of the Chairman, seconded by the Vice- Chairman, it was, 
 
Resolved: 
 
To suspend Paragraphs 22.6.2-22.6.4 of Part 4 of the Constitution to 
remove the requirement for automatic recorded votes for non-budgetary 
items. 
 
d) George McDonic 
 
The Chairman paid tribute to George McDonic, who had passed away on 14 
February. Mr McDonic was formerly Chief Planning Officer for Wiltshire County 
Council and a longstanding chairman of the Wiltshire Historic Trust.  
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Cllr Jonathan Seed also paid tribute to Mr McDonic.  
 
e) Ian Gibbons 
 
The Chairman announced that the Monitoring Officer, Ian Gibbons would be 
retiring at the end of May 2021 after more than 33 years’ service with the 
Council. The Chairman expressed his gratitude to Mr Gibbons for his service 
and advice to Members and officers over the years. 
 
f) Final Council Meeting 
 
The Chairman announced that with the elections in May 2021 expected to go 
ahead as scheduled, the meeting would be the final meeting of Full Council for 
many Members.  

 
The Chairman extended thanks to all Members who would not be returning for 
their service to the council and the people of Wiltshire over, in some cases, 
several decades.  
 

99 Petitions Received 
 
The Chairman stated that six petitions had been formally received by the 
Council since the last ordinary meeting. No petitions were to be presented to 
the meeting. Details were given on the situation surrounding the Furlong Close 
petition and it was explained that the lead petitioner had requested that the 
petition was not debated at the current time. The Leader was aware of concerns 
raised regarding the proposed closure of the HfT residential facility and 
Overview and Scrutiny had been invited to undertake a rapid scrutiny exercise 
to inform the Council.   
 

100 Petitions Update 
 
A report was presented which gave Council details of the six petitions received 
for the period since the last Council meeting. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That Council note the report, the petitions received and the actions being 
taken in relation to them. 
 

101 Public Participation 
 
All questions received and the responses provided were published in the 
agenda supplement. The Chairman invited questioners present whether they 
wished to ask a supplementary question.  
 

 Steve Bucknell had submitted a question regarding the delivery of 
political leaflets during the pandemic. In response to a supplementary 
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question Cllr Clewer explained that further government guidance was 
awaited regarding leaflet delivery and doorstep campaigning.  
 

 Caroline Thomas had submitted a question regarding Wiltshire Council’s 
plans to help residents be more active. In response to a supplementary 
question Cllr Blair-Pilling, Cabinet Member for ICT, Digitalisation, 
Operational Assets, Leisure and Libraries, stated that at the current time 
he was unable to provide a date when the findings of the impact review 
of leisure and physical activity services would be available, however the 
findings would be shared when available. Cllr Blair-Pilling confirmed that 
Wiltshire Council would encourage Town and Parish Councils who were 
developing Neighbourhood Plans to ensure that this topic was 
considered.  

 
There were no further supplementary questions. Questions and statements 
related to particular agenda items would be taken under those items.  

 
102 Treasury Management Strategy 2021/20222 

 
The Chairman invited the Cabinet Member for Finance, Procurement and 
Commercial Investment, Cllr Pauline Church to present a report on the Treasury 
Management Strategy 2021/2022.  
 
Cllr Church stated that the report was recommended to Council by Cabinet at 
the meeting on 2 February 2021. The report set out a prudent approach to 
treasury management, taking into account: 
 

 Liquidity 

 Risk Profile and credit worthiness of counter parties, and  

 Yield 
 
Cllr Church explained that the Council was required to operate a balanced 
budget and part of the treasury management operation was to ensure that cash 
flow was adequately planned. Surplus monies were invested within the 
Council’s risks appetite as set out in the strategy. 
 
The second main function of the treasury management strategy was the funding 
of the Council’s capital plans. Capital plans provided a guide to the borrowing 
needs of the Council, the long-term cash flow planning ensured spending 
obligations could be met.   
 
The treasury management function was critical to the Council as the balance of 
debt and investment operation ensured liquidity and the ability to meet spending 
commitments.  
 
Cllr Church passed on thanks to officer Debbie Price for all her work on the 
treasury management strategy. 
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Cllr Church proposed a motion to accept the recommendations in the report as 
detailed on page 68 of the agenda summons, which was seconded by Cllr Philip 
Whitehead.  
 
Comments were then made on the proposals by Group Leaders as follows: 
 
Cllr Philip Whitehead, Leader of the Council, commended the strategy and 
stated he felt that the report was of a very high quality. 
 
Cllr Ian Thorn, Leader of the Liberal Democrats, asked a question regarding the 
issue of spend on major projects and investments and the ongoing issue of the 
gap between the budget in terms of capital investment and the turnout. 
 
Cllr Ernie Clark, Independent Group Leader, thought the report was acceptable 
however was uncertain regarding proposal g. 
 
Cllr Ricky Rogers, Labour Group Leader, stated that the report was very 
thorough and he was happy to support the strategy.   
 
There were no comments in debate from Members.  
 
Cllr Church responded to Cllr Thorn’s question, reassuring him that the team 
were focusing on profiling and the spend as per the planned project. It was, 
 
Resolved: 
 
That Full Council: 
 

a) Adopt the Minimum Revenue Provision Policy (paragraph 31 – 33) 
 

b) Adopt the Prudential and Treasury Indicators (paragraphs 24 – 30, 
43 – 49 and Appendix A) 

 
c) Adopt the Annual Investment Strategy (paragraph 82 onwards). 

 
d) Delegate to the Interim Corporate Director of Resources the 

authority to vary the amount of borrowing and other long-term 
liabilities within the Treasury Indicators for the Authorised Limit 
and the Operational Boundary 

 
e) Authorise the Interim Corporate Director of Resources to agree the 

restructuring of existing long-term loans where savings are 
achievable or to enhance the long-term portfolio 

 
f) Agree that short term cash surpluses and deficits continue to be 

managed through temporary loans, deposits and money market 
funds 

 
g) Agree that any surplus cash balances not required to cover 

borrowing are placed in the most appropriate specified or non-
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specified investments, particularly where this is more cost effective 
than short term deposits; and delegate to the Interim Corporate 
Director of Resources the authority to select such funds 

 
h) Adopt the Third Party Loans Policy (paragraph 97 and Appendix F) 

  
 

103 Wiltshire Council's Financial Plan Update 2021/22,  Medium Term 
Financial Strategy 2025/26 and Capital Programme and Strategy 
 
The Chairman introduced the item, drew attention to the various papers 
connected to the item and explained the procedures to be followed. The 
Chairman then invited Cllr Philip Whitehead, Leader of the Council, to present 
his budget speech.  
 
Cllr Whitehead detailed how difficult the last year had been and how COVID-19 
had deeply affected everyone. Wiltshire Council had not lost sight of the 
ambition for stronger communities and the pandemic had highlighted how 
strong communities could become stronger when faced with challenges. 
 
Cllr Whitehead gave some facts and figures detailing the extra spending and 
work undertaken in response to the pandemic. Business as usual had also 
continued throughout, with teams working towards a stronger future.   
 
Cllr Whitehead explained that there would be further challenges to come due to 
continued uncertainty and latent demand, these had been planned for in the 
budget. The budget was proactive and efficient, there would be more scrutiny of 
finances, more demand modelling and organisational recovery would take 
advantage of lessons learnt during the pandemic, driving efficiencies. The 
budget would offer resilience and ensure that vital services were provided and 
those most in need supported. 
 
Cllr Pauline Church, Cabinet Member for Finance, Procurement and 
Commercial Investment, presented the Financial Plan 2021/22, Medium Term 
Financial Strategy Update, Capital Strategy and Capital Programme. Cllr 
Church explained that the last year had been a journey. When she accepted her 
Cabinet post Wiltshire Council was £50 million in deficit and had lobbied the 
government for funds to cover this shortfall. In response to the pandemic the 
Corporate Leadership Team had reassessed forecasts and spending controls 
had been implemented.  
 
It was stated that uncertainty and the ever-changing landscape was a huge 
challenge and Wiltshire Council needed to ensure that service delivery could 
continue throughout the pandemic, recovery and beyond. The extra 
Government funds received were a one year settlement and a planned 
Government review of financing of local councils had been delayed due to the 
pandemic. As a result, Wiltshire Council had made preparations within the 
budget by setting up a latent demand reserve account and a council tax 
volatility reserve account. Officers had also introduced a mechanism to control 
reserve levels using a risk assessment model. It was proposed that Council Tax 
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and the Adult Social Care levy should be increased, raising £8.5 million for 
services.  
 
Some services had seen demand go down, however there could be hidden 
issues leading to latent demand and a surge for services, so a latent demand 
reserve account would be created, and funds added to the council tax 
discretionary hardship fund. Funding had also been set aside to help Wiltshire’s 
town centres adapt and recover. Significant funds had been set aside for 
Children’s Services, SEN and disability transport and Waste Services. Wiltshire 
Council was investing in the health and wellbeing of residents by bringing all 
leisure centres in house and providing improved facilities/activities.  
 
Cllr Church thanked all officers who had worked on the budget. 
 
Cllr Pauline Church proposed a motion to adopt the recommendations as set 
out in the budget report on page 112 of the agenda. This was seconded by Cllr 
Philip Whitehead.  
 
The Chairman invited Cllr Graham Wright, Chairman of the Overview and 
Scrutiny Management Committee to comment and present the report of the 
Scrutiny meeting held on 26 January 2021. The report could be found at pages 
119-126 of the agenda. Cllr Wright explained that a report by the Financial 
Planning Task Group had been welcomed, received and noted at the meeting. 
Senior officers, Members of the Executive and Scrutiny Chair’s were in 
attendance so that issues could be raised, and answers provided as required. 
Cllr Wright stated that the OSMC had noted the plan and assured Members and 
the public that robust scrutiny had been undertaken, despite the difficulties of 
this during the pandemic. Cllr Wright considered the reports and the questions 
and answers received at the meeting to be of a high quality.  
 
The Chairman invited Cllr Pip Ridout as Chair of the Financial Planning Task 
Group to comment. Cllr Ridout stated that she considered the budget to be of a 
very high quality, with an improved layout and increased readability. The task 
group had also invited Members and officers to attend their meeting in order to 
raise questions and obtain answers, full details of all the issues considered and 
raised could be found in the report to OSMC.  
 
Questions and statements were then received from members of the public; their 
responses were published in the agenda supplement. There were no 
supplementary questions.  
 
Adrian Temple-Brown read a statement regarding the risks of extreme weather, 
increased temperatures caused by global warming and the mass migration of 
people to the UK as a result of flooding and famine elsewhere, which could 
create food shortages here. Mr Temple-Brown felt that the budget Cabinet 
recommended to Council did not contain adequate risk assessments of climate 
and ecological damage and did not consider the environment or carbon 
emissions..  
  
The Chairman then invited group leaders to comment as follows: 
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Cllr Philip Whitehead, Leader of the Council had no comment.  
 
Cllr Ian Thorn, Leader of the Liberal Democrats thanked residents, businesses, 
Wiltshire Council staff and Members for their resilience and hard work during 
the past year. Regarding the question on delivery of political leaflets Cllr Thorn 
stated that he did not feel it was acceptable in the present situation and 
apologised for any that had been delivered by his party. Cllr Thorn reflected on 
the past four years and issues that his party had fought on, highlighting Furlong 
Close and called for an independent inquiry into the situation surrounding 
Furlong Close. In regards to the budget Cllr Thorn stated that the briefing and 
scrutiny process had been helpful. However, he felt that the budget was not 
ambitious enough. Cllr Thorn drew attention to the large increase over the last 
year in residents claiming Universal Credit; children claiming free school meals 
and the increase in usage of food banks. Meanwhile he stated that Wiltshire 
Council had a record surplus; was putting a record £17 million into reserves and 
was putting Council Tax up by the maximum amount allowed by central 
government. Whilst Cllr Thorn acknowledged that it was prudent to save for an 
uncertain future, he felt that people were struggling now. Therefore, the Liberal 
Democrats would not support the budget. Their intention had been to produce a 
full budget, however after discussion with officers it was deemed untenable at 
the current time due to the demands on officers dealing with the pandemic. The 
amendments being proposed at the meeting were sound and would help to 
rebalance the proposed budget in favour of the needs of the people of Wiltshire.    
 
Cllr Ernie Clark, Leader of the Independents, stated that Cllr Thorn had covered 
most of his points. Cllr Clark also hoped the Furlong Close situation could be 
resolved. Cllr Clark questioned whether Wiltshire Council was Member led, 
stating that some Members felt Wiltshire Council was officer led.  
 
Cllr Ricky Rogers, Leader of the Labour Group stated that the Furlong Close 
situation was very difficult, welcomed a possible rapid scrutiny exercise and 
hoped that a satisfactory solution could be found for all. Cllr Rogers declared 
that the response given by Wiltshire Council during COVID-19 was outstanding 
and thanked all involved. Cllr Rogers agreed with Cllr Whitehead that this was 
an apolitical budget. However, after listening to feedback from his community 
and the difficulties that residents were facing, he felt unable to support the 
budget and a rise in Council Tax.      
 
The Chairman then invited Cllr Gavin Grant, seconded by Cllr Ian Thorn to 
proposed Amendment A, as follows.  
 
Amendment A 

 To reduce the Adult Social Care levy from 3% in 2021/22 to 2% in 
2021/22 and to apply a 1% levy in 2022/23. The loss of funding is 
approximately £2.841m in 2021/22. The  £2.841m shortfall is to be met 
from a draw of funds from the Latent Demand Reserve. 

 
Cllr Graham Wright, Chair of the Overview and Scrutiny Management 
Committee confirmed that appropriate scrutiny had taken place on the financial 
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issues being discussed. Cllr Wright stated that Cllrs Thorn and Grant had 
confirmed that there wold be no impact on service delivery by spreading the 
adult social care levy over 2 years. Details were sought on additional draw 
down on the latent reserve fund and queries raised on overall council position 
on reserves. In response to queries around the balancing of financial risks by 
the council, it was noted that the S151 Officer had estimated the cover of that 
risk from 96% to 80% in the event all three amendments were approved. 
 
The Leader stated Wiltshire Council had frozen Council Tax from 2011-2016, 
which had been opposed each year by Liberal Democrats, if Council Tax had 
been raised each of those years, residents would be paying approximately £200 
per year more than current levels. The proposed amendment would save 
residents £15.00 a year. Cllr Whitehead felt it was sensible to raise the Council 
Tax and use the monies raised to protect the vulnerable and the poor, he also 
highlighted that those on Universal Credit get 80% of their Council Tax paid for 
them, so the amendment would save them £2.00. Cllr Whitehead confirmed the 
S151 officer had stated that there were risks in reducing earmarked reserves 
and any reduction in the level of the reserves reduced Wiltshire Councils ability 
to meet demand and deal with volatility in the future.  
 
Cllr Clark, Leader of the Independent Group, stated he had a mixed mind in the 
amendment.  
 
Cllr Ricky Rogers stated that the proposed amendments would slightly reduce 
the burden of the Council Tax increase. However, he identified the social care 
levy as an issue and felt that this should be funded by central government 
rather than being passed to local councils to collect.  
 
The Chairman opened the debate to all Members. 
 
Comments in support of the amendment included but were not limited to: That 
the reduction in Council Tax proposed by the amendment was a lot of money to 
those on low incomes and could make a real difference; the amendment would 
not affect the delivery of frontline services or pose a financial risk; that the 
amendments had at its heart the people of Wiltshire.  
 
Comments in objection to the amendment included but were not limited to: the 
wealthy would benefit from the amendment rather than the poor who could be 
supported by benefits; the reserve funds were incredibly important and to 
reduce them was risky, and there was large latent demand forecast. 
 
Cllr Thorn was invited to respond as Liberal Democrat Group Leader, regarding 
the amendment Cllr Thorn reiterated his support for the amendment.  
 
Cllr Grant as the mover of the motion was given the opportunity to respond and 
detailed facts and figures in support of the motion and stated that the 
amendment was about cash flow, timing and leaving money in the pockets of 
residents at this time, which he felt was correct. 
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Cllr Church as the mover of the original motion was given the right to reply. Cllr 
Church stated that Wiltshire Council could not deliver services if they did not 
have sufficient reserves. The proposed motion would leave a shortfall in the 
latent demand reserve.    
 
In accordance with the Constitution the vote on the Amendment A was a 
recorded vote: 
 

 For – 27 

 Against - 59 

 Abstentions – 3 
 
Amendment A was lost.  
 
The meeting was adjourned at 1.47pm for lunch and would reconvene at 
2.15pm.  
 
Amendment B 
 
The Chairman invited Cllr Gavin Grant to table Amendment B, seconded by Cllr 
Ian Thorn as follows: 
 

 To increase the Hardship Fund from £0.300m to £1.000m in 2021/22.  
The pressure is £0.700m. That pressure to be made up by an additional 
draw of funds from the Collection Fund Volatility Reserve. 

 
Cllr Graham Wright, Chair of the Overview and Scrutiny Management 
Committee confirmed that appropriate scrutiny had taken place on the financial 
issues being discussed and there would not be any additional risks to the 
Council arising from the amendment. 
 
The Leader commented on the amendment highlighting that there was no 
additional funding proposed with the amendment, merely a release of funding 
from a reserve account that may be used following advice, calculations and 
judgement by officers and he would not support the amendment. 
 
Cllr Ian Thorn, Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group, supported the 
amendment, indicating that it maintained a growing need and covered the 
options against a growing economic challenge. 
 
Cllr Ernie Clark, Leader of the Independent Group expressed support for the 
amendment. 
 
Cllr Ricky Rogers, Leader of the Labour Group expressed support for the 
amendment.  
    
Cllr Pauline Church, Cabinet Member for Finance, Procurement and 
Commercial Investment did not accept the amendment as a friendly 
amendment and therefore the debate was opened to all Members. 
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During the debate the following issues and comments were raised – observing 
an increase in need in schools and local communities and support for 
appropriate funding to help residents during the coming year, officers react to 
needs as they arise during the year and this should continue, need for a flexible 
reserve, the Council needs the ability to react to circumstances and ability to 
move funding as necessary. 
 
In accordance with the Constitution the vote on the Amendment B was a 
recorded vote: 
 

 For - 24 

 Against - 55 

 Abstain - 9 
 
Amendment B was lost. 
    
Amendment C 
 
The Chairman invited Cllr Gavin Grant to table Amendment C, seconded by Cllr 
Ian Thorn as follows: 
 

 To ring-fence any in-year favourable variance that arises against the £1m 
reduction of section 31 grants attributed to Business Rate reliefs in the 
budget report (paragraph 64 & 65) and that variance be transferred to an 
earmarked reserve specifically to support businesses that are in financial 
distress by way of discretionary reliefs or discretionary grants. 

 
Cllr Graham Wright, Chair of the Overview and Scrutiny Management 
Committee confirmed that appropriate scrutiny had taken place on the financial 
issues being discussed and there would not be any additional risks to the 
Council arising from the amendment. 
 
The Leader commented on the amendment highlighting that Members had 
relied on officer advice during the COVID-19 epidemic and the amendment 
would raise unnecessary challenges if the funding needed to be used for 
another purpose. 
 
Cllr Ian Thorn, Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group, did not comment on the 
amendment. 
 
Cllr Ernie Clark, Leader of the Independent Group did not support the 
amendment. 
 
Cllr Ricky Rogers, Leader of the Labour Group did not support the amendment.  
    
Cllr Pauline Church, Cabinet Member for Finance, Procurement and 
Commercial Investment did not accept the amendment as a friendly 
amendment and therefore the debate was opened to all Members. 
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During the debate the following comments were raised – the amendment 
conveys a message of support to the business community and the Council 
should have maximum discretion to react to events as they materialise.  
 
In accordance with the Constitution the vote on the Amendment C was a 
recorded vote.  The result of the vote was: 
 

 For - 21  

 Against - 59 

 Abstain - 5 
 
Amendment C was lost. 
 
There were no further amendments moved by Group Leaders and debate was 
opened to all Members. 
 
During the debate the following issues and comments were raised – the budget 
was ambitious and deliverable and rose to the challenge of COVID-19, the 
budget may negatively impact some residents who suffer financial hardships, 
the budget would not address issues as a result of savings year on year, 
references to the increases in demands for funding especially Children’s 
Services, Social Care, and impact of mental health issues associated with 
COVID-19, and the budget was flexible, maintaining and investing in services 
for the future.  
 
Resolved: 
 
Vote 1 
That Council: 
 

1. That a net general fund budget of 2021/22 of £412.561m is 
approved; 
 

2. That the Councils Tax requirement for the Council be set at 
£298.265m for 2021/22 with an  average Band D of £1,590.60; 
 

3. That the Wiltshire Council element of the Council Tax be increased 
in 2021/22 the  following:  
 

i. A 1.99% general increase 
ii. Plus a levy of 3% to be spent solely on Adult Social 

Care; 
 

4. That the Corporate Leadership Team be required to meet the 
revenue budget targets for each service area as set out in Appendix 
1 to this report, for the delivery of Council services in 2021/22; 
 

5. Delegate changes in fees and charges as set out in the report. 
 

6. That the Capital Programme 2021/22 to 2029/30 is approved; 
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7. That the Capital Strategy set out in Appendix 9 is adopted; 

 
8. 8-10. In Vote 2 

 
11. Endorses the Medium Term Financial Strategy and the forecast 

budget gap of £45.512m for the 2022/23 financial year with regular 
updates to be received on delivery against strategy and addressing 
the forecast budget gap. 

 
Vote 2 
That Council: 
 

8. That the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) budget for 2021/22 is set 
at £23.626m; 
 

9. That a 1.5% increase is set for social dwelling rents, except for 
rents currently over the formula rent which will be capped at 
formula rent as per national guidance; 
 

10. All service charges related to the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) 
being increased to cover costs and garage rents increased by 1.5%; 
 

 
In accordance with the Constitution this was a recorded vote. 
 
Vote 1 
Votes for the motion (59) 
Votes against the motion (22) 
Votes in abstention (5) 
 
Vote 2 
Votes for the motion (77) 
Votes against the motion (0) 
Votes in abstention (5) 
 
Details of each vote are attached to the minutes. 
 

104 Council Tax Setting 2021/22 
 
Councillor Pauline Church, Cabinet Member for Finance, Procurement and 
Commercial Investment, presented the report enabling the Council to calculate 
and approve the Council Tax requirement for 2021/22. 
 
The report detailed the level by which the basic element of the Council Tax 
would be allowed to increase for 2021/22 (1.99%), as set out in the 2021/22 
Local Government Finance Settlement and the council’s ability to increase the 
adult social care precept by a further 3% on top of the basic element. Cabinet 
considered this proposal at its meeting on 2 February 2021 and supported the 
proposals for consideration by Full Council. Since this Cabinet meeting the 
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precept levels of other precepting authorities (Town & Parish Councils / Office 
of the Police & Crime Commissioner for Wiltshire and Swindon / Dorset & 
Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Authority) had been received by the Council.  
 
There were no comments from Group Leaders or other Councillors. 
 
Resolved: 
 

1. It be noted that on 4 December 2020 an Officer Decision was made 
by Andy Brown, Interim Corporate Director of Resources. 
 

a. the Council Tax Base 2021/22 for the whole Wiltshire Council 
area as 187,517.35 [Item T in the formula in Section 31B(3) of 
the Local Government Finance Act 1992, as amended (the 
"Act")] and, 
 

b. for dwellings in those parts of its area to which a Parish 
precept relates as in the attached Appendix. 

 
2. Calculate that the Council Tax requirement for the Council’s own 

purposes for 2021/22 (excluding parish precepts) is £298,265,097. 
 

3. That the following amounts be calculated for the year 2021/22 in 
accordance with Sections 31 to 36 of the Act: 
 

(a) £900,262,388 (Gross Revenue Expenditure 
including transfers to 
reserves, parish precepts and 
any collection fund deficit) 
being the aggregate of the 
amounts which the  Council 
estimates for the items set out 
in Section 31A(2) of the Act 
taking into account all 
precepts issued to it by Parish 
Councils). 
 

(b) £577,373,520 (Gross Revenue Income 
including transfers from 
reserves, General Government 
Grants and any collection 
fund surplus) being the 
aggregate of the amounts 
which the Council estimates 
for the items set out in Section 
31A(3) of the Act. 

(c) £322,888,868 (Net Revenue Expenditure 
including parish precepts) 
being the amount by which 
the aggregate at 3(a) above 
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exceeds the aggregate at 3(b) 
above, calculated by the 
Council in accordance with 
Section 31A(4) of the Act as 
its Council Tax requirement 
for the year. (Item R in the 
formula in Section 31A(4) of 
the Act). 
 

(d) £1,721.91 (Wiltshire Council band D tax 
plus average Town & Parish 
Councils Band D Council Tax) 
being the amount at 3(c) 
above (Item R), all divided by 
Item T (2 above), calculated by 
the Council, in accordance 
with Section 31B(1) of the Act, 
as the basic amount of its 
Council Tax for the year 
(including Parish precepts), as 
shown below: 
 

 
 

Band 
A 
£ 
 

Band 
B 
£ 
 

Band 
C 
£ 
 

Band 
D 
£ 
 

Band 
E 
£ 
 

Band 
F 
£ 
 

Band 
G 
£ 
 

Band 
H 
£ 
 

1,147.94 1,339.26 1,530.59 1,721.91 2,104.56 2,487.20 2,869.85 3,443.82 

 
 

(e) £24,623,771 (Aggregate of Town & Parish 
Council Precepts) being the 
aggregate amount of all 
special items (Parish 
Precepts) referred to in 
Section 34(1) of the Act (as 
per the attached Appendix 
C). 

(f) £1,590.60 (band D Council Tax for 
Wiltshire Council purposes 
only) being the amount at 
3(d) above less the result 
given by dividing the amount 
at 3(e) above by Item T (2 
above), calculated by the 
Council, in accordance with 
Section 34(2) of the Act, as 
the basic amount of its 
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Council Tax for the year for 
dwellings in those parts of its 
area to which no Parish 
precept relates, as shown 
below: 

    
  

Band 
A 
£ 
 

Band 
B 
£ 
 

Band 
C 
£ 
 

Band 
D 
£ 
 

Band 
E 
£ 
 

Band 
F 
£ 
 

Band 
G 
£ 
 

Band 
H 
£ 
 

1,060.40 1,237.13 1,413.87 1,590.60 1,944.07 2,297.53 2,651.00 3,181.20 

 
 
  
 

105 Pay Policy Statement 
 
Councillor Richard Clewer, Deputy Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member 
for Corporate Services, Heritage, Arts & Tourism, Housing and Communities, 
presented the report which provided an update on the pay policy statement for 
2021/2022 which applies to all non-schools’ employees of Wiltshire Council, 
except for centrally employed teachers who are covered by the teachers’ pay 
policy. 
 
There were no comments from Group Leaders or other Councillors. 
 
Resolved: 
 
To approve the updated Pay Policy Statement set out in Appendix 1 of the 
report. 
 

106 Returning Officer Fees and Charges 
 
Councillor Richard Clewer, Deputy Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member 
for Corporate Services, Heritage, Arts & Tourism, Housing and Communities, 
presented the report on the which proposed the Returning Officer’s scale of 
fees and charges scheme to run local elections and referenda effective from 1 
April 2021. 
 
Cllr Clewer explained the Returning Officer was appointed by the local authority 
to conduct elections and referendums within the local authority area. The 
current 2013 scale of fees and charges is outdated in terms of pay rates and 
inadequately reflecting the job roles and services required. There was now a 
need for specific job roles and services to be identified and included in the fees 
and charges scheme.  The report also included information relating to the 
Returning Officer as the designated Counting Officer for Neighbourhood 
Planning Referendums.  
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There were no comments from Group Leaders or other Councillors. 
 
Resolved: 
 

a) approve the revised scale of fees and charges effective from April 
2021; 
 

b) note the inclusion of fees for Neighbourhood Planning 
Referendums; 
 

c) approve a revised scale of charging for uncontested elections; 
 

d) approve a revised scale of charging for countermanded or 
postponed elections. 
 

 
107 Wiltshire Council's Response to the Climate Emergency- Update Report 

 
Councillor Richard Clewer, Deputy Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member 
for Corporate Services, Heritage, Arts & Tourism, Housing and Communities, 
presented the update report on Wiltshire Council’s Response to the Climate 
Emergency.  
 
Cllr Clewer explained the expectation had been to introduce the full Climate 
Strategy however, this had not been possible following the impact of COVID-19 
national restrictions and the Council’s response. Therefore, a discussion 
document was appended to the report, setting out the proposed approach to 
developing a draft Climate Strategy and its outline content, navigating 
engagement and consultation through to its final adoption.  
 
Cllr Clewer confirmed that the Council’s Climate Team was now in place and 
making good progress with the development of a Climate Engagement Plan 
following engagement with a significant number of stakeholders. He commented 
on the investment of £50m to raise councils homes to an energy performance B 
rating, as a minimum, over the next 10 years, the council’s successful 
application to the Government’s ‘Green Homes Grant’ Local Authority Delivery 
Scheme – Phase 1b – targeting improvements to 100 homes with the poorest 
levels of insulation by September 2021. 
 
Cllr Clewer proposed, seconded by Cllr Whitehead, that the recommendations 
as detailed in the report be adopted. 
 
Public questions were receives from Sue Deedigan and Mary Webb. 
All questions and their written responses were contained in the agenda 
supplement.  There were no supplementary questions. 
 
Statements were received from the following in relation to the Council’s 
response to the Climate Emergency: 
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 Andrew Nicolson  

 Carys Richards – Wiltshire Climate Alliance Youth 

 Baroness Jones of Mouslecoomb 

 Caroline Lanyon 
 
In response to a number of comments raised in the questions and statements 
Cllr Clewer the (i) Wiltshire was a large rural county and therefore transport 
issues were difficult to overcome.  Appropriate infrastructure would be required 
in advance of any new homes developments; (ii) The Council must meet 
housing targets set by the Government; (iii) Carbon neutrality may not be 
completely resolved by 2030; (iv) The Council understands the importance of 
sustainable energy and discussions have been taking place with energy 
companies to progress the delivery of energy proposals, alongside the 
necessary support from Government.  
 
The Chairman then invited Group Leaders to speak before opening the debate 
to Members. 
 
The Leader of the Council, confirmed the Council was committed to carbon 
neutrality and working towards the Councils motion of 26 February 2019 to 
acknowledge that ‘there is a climate emergency and to seek to make the county 
of Wiltshire carbon neutral by 2030’. He reported that significant progress was 
being made on a number of issues, although the framework for achieving 
carbon neutrality was very tight.  
 
Cllr Thorn, Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group, thanked the public for their 
questions and statements, and congratulated Cllr Clewer for the work being 
undertaken and his commitment to achieving carbon neutrality. He questioned 
how the ‘new’ Council could be more effective in it’s review of the Council’s 
Carbon Strategy and the Council would need to listen to issues raised by the 
public in order to deliver on the huge challenges facing the Council. 
 
Cllr Clark, Leader of the Independents, commented on the challenges ahead for 
the Council including the number of new homes required in the county. 
 
Cllr McLennan, on behalf of the Labour Party, was pleased that new Council 
housing builds would be zero emissions and noted that the challenge was to 
influence and lead on many other fronts and work alongside established climate 
organisations. 
 
A number of other comments were received from the Council including, an 
apparent lack of ambition and ‘can do’ attitude in the areas of change and 
reallocation of resources, the future of waste management and links with 
climate commitments, the commitment to work together to achieve lasting 
results, dramatic increase in the volume of cardboard and glass during the 
lockdown, collection of food waste and delays to the Environment Bill and  
Pension Fund investment in renewable energy sources and local infrastructure. 
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Resolved: 

1. That Council notes the actions taken in response to the climate 
emergency since July 2020. 
 

2. That Council notes that Cabinet, on February 2nd, 2021, delegated 
authority to the Director of Economic Development and Planning, in 
consultation with the Cabinet Member for Corporate Services, 
Heritage, Arts & Tourism, Housing and Communities, to proceed to:  

a. develop and implement a Climate Engagement Plan based on 
the appended discussion document; and, 
 

b. authorise a subsequent consultation on such draft proposals 
as may emerge from the engagement process; and, 

 

c. return to Cabinet with a final draft Climate Strategy, seeking 
approval to submit to Council for adoption. 

    
 

108 Notices of Motion 
 
There were no notices of motion received for this meeting. 
 

109 Appointment of an Independent Remuneration Panel for Wiltshire 
 
Councillor Richard Clewer, Deputy Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member 
for Corporate Services, Heritage, Arts & Tourism, Housing and Communities, 
presented the report on the appointment of an Independent Remuneration 
Panel to review the Wiltshire Council Members’ Allowance Scheme, for 
implementation in the new Council term. 
 
Cllr Clewer explained that members’ allowances must be reviewed every 4 
years in accordance with the Local Authorities (Members’ Allowances) 
(England) Regulations 2003. The Council agreed in October 2020 the 
arrangements for recruitment of 3 Panel members. Since that time and following 
a selection process with participation from each political group on the council, 3 
candidates were recommended for appointment by the Monitoring Officer. 
However, one candidate had withdrawn leaving a vacancy and Council is 
requested that this selection and appointment is undertaken under delegated 
authority as detailed below.  Details about the remaining 2 candidates were 
included in the report. 
 
The Chairman then invited Group Leaders to comment on the report. There 
were no additional comments. 
 
Resolved: 
 

a) Notes the process undertaken to recruit members to an 
Independent Remuneration Panel and approves the appointment of:  
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 John Quinton – Panel Chairman 

 Bernadette Fitzmaurice – Panel Member 
 

b) Delegates authority to the Director of Legal and Governance, in 
consultation with Group Leaders (or their nominated 
representative), to undertake the selection process and 
appointment of the final Panel member, and if subsequent 
vacancies may arise during the course of a review. 
 

c) Notes that Panel members are appointed for a 4-year term. 
 

 
110 Appointment of Co-opted Members to the Standards Committee 

 
Councillor Richard Clewer, Deputy Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member 
for Corporate Services, Heritage, Arts & Tourism, Housing and Communities, 
presented the report on the appointment of co-opted members to the Standards 
Committee. 
 
Cllr Clewer explained that the Standards Committee’s Terms of Reference 
provide for the appointment of 8 non-voting co-opted members.  The term for 4 
of these non-voting co-opted members ends in May 2021 and new 
appointments would be required for the 4 vacancies. In previous years the 
Council had resolved that these appointments should be for the remainder of 
the Council term (4 years) and the decision delegated to the Standards 
Committee.  
 
A further delegation for the latest appointment of 4 non-voting co-opted 
members is requested. 
 
Resolved: 
To delegate the appointment of 4 non-voting co-opted members to the 
Standards Committee and the arrangements for selection of such 
members to the Monitoring Officer in consultation with the Chairman of 
the Standards Committee. 
 

111 Announcements from Cabinet and Committees 
 
There were no announcements by Cabinet Members or Chairs of Committees. 
 
Cllr Seed raised a question in relation to the Technical Rescue Review 
undertaken by the Dorset and Wiltshire Fire Rescue Service at their meeting 
held on 11 February 2021. In particular, concern was raised about the reduction 
in the number of Fire Stations in Wiltshire where flood rescue equipment is 
located. Cllr Oatway, as a member of Wiltshire Council on the Dorset & 
Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Authority, reported that he and other Wiltshire 
Councillors on the Authority were opposed to these proposals and voted against 
them.  He confirmed that a considerable amount of lobbying had been 
undertaken with local MP’s. 
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There were no general issues relating to Area Boards. 
 
The Council received comments from a number of Members who were standing 
down at the forthcoming unitary elections. They expressed their thanks to other 
Councillors and officers for the help and support offered during their time as a 
serving Member.    
 
 
Note: 
Councillor Seed declared an personal interest in the Dorset & Wiltshire Fire and 
Rescue Service issue raised above as he was a candidate for the forthcoming 
elections of the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner. 
 

112 Membership of Committees 
 
There were no changes to the membership of Committees. 
 

113 Councillors' Questions 
 
There were no questions from Members for this meeting. 
 
Recorded Votes 
Details of recorded votes are attached to these minutes. 
  
Members Attendance 
Members attendance details are attached to these minutes.  

 
(Duration of meeting:  10.30 am - 7.00 pm) 

 
 

The Officers who produced these minutes are Tara Shannon and Stuart Figini of 
Democratic Services, e-mail committee@wiltshire.gov.uk  

 
Press enquiries to Communications, direct line (01225) 713114/713115 
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Item 8 - Wiltshire Council's Financial Plan Update 2021/22,  Medium Term Financial Strategy 2025/26

and Capital Programme and Strategy

Vote on Amendment A - For: 28 Against: 58 Abstain: 3

First Name Surname Vote First Name Surname Vote

 Phil Alford Against  Hayley Illman For

 Ben Anderson Against  Tony Jackson Against

 Pat Aves For  Simon Jacobs Against

 Chuck Berry Against  George Jeans Abstain

 Ian Blair-Pilling Against  Bob Jones For

 Richard Britton Against  Johnny Kidney Against

 Derek Brown Against  Carole King For

 Andrew Bryant For  Gordon King For

 Allison Bucknell Against  Edward Kirk Against

 Clare Cape For  Jerry Kunkler Against

 Trevor Carbin For  Jacqui Lay Against

 Mary Champion Against  Jim Lynch For

 Pauline Church Against  Brian Mathew For

 Ernie Clark For  Laura Mayes Against

 Richard Clewer Against  Ian McLennan For

 Mark Connolly Against  Nick Murry For

 Christine Crisp Against  Christopher Newbury Against

 Kevin Daley Against  Paul Oatway Against

 Brian Dalton For  Stephen Oldrieve For

 Jane Davies Against  Stewart Palmen For

 Andrew Davis Against  Andy Phillips For

 Matthew Dean Against  Horace Prickett Against

 Tony Deane Against  Fleur de Rhé-Philipe Against

 Stewart Dobson Against  Pip Ridout Against

 Bill Douglas For  Ricky Rogers For

 Mary Douglas Against  Tom Rounds Against

 Peter Evans Against  Jonathon Seed Against

 Sue Evans Against  James Sheppard Abstain

 Peter Fuller Against  John Smale For

 Richard Gamble Abstain  Toby Sturgis Against

 Sarah Gibson For  John Thomson Against

 Gavin Grant For  Ian Thorn For

 Jose Green Against  Jo Trigg For

 Howard Greenman Against  Tony Trotman Against

 Mollie Groom Against  John Walsh For

 David Halik Against  Bridget Wayman Against

 Ross Henning For  Fred Westmoreland Against

 Alan Hill Against  Philip Whalley Against

 Sven Hocking Against  Stuart Wheeler Against

 Nick Holder Against  Philip Whitehead Against

 Ruth Hopkinson For  Suzanne Wickham Against

 Atiqul Hoque Against  Christopher Williams Against

 Jon Hubbard Against  Graham Wright Against

 Chris Hurst For  Robert Yuill Against

 Peter Hutton Against During the recorded vote Cllr Aves cast her vote as against.

However, later in the meeting she corrected that her vote had been intended to be for.
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Item 8 - Wiltshire Council's Financial Plan Update 2021/22,  Medium Term Financial Strategy 2025/26

and Capital Programme and Strategy

Vote on Amendment B - For: 24 Against:55 Abstain:9

First Name Surname Vote First Name Surname Vote

 Phil Alford Against  Peter Hutton Against

 Ben Anderson Against  Hayley Illman For

 Pat Aves For  Tony Jackson Against

 Chuck Berry Against  Simon Jacobs Against

 Ian Blair-Pilling Against  George Jeans Abstain

 Richard Britton Against  Bob Jones For

 Derek Brown Against  Johnny Kidney Against

 Andrew Bryant For  Carole King For

 Allison Bucknell Against  Gordon King For

 Clare Cape For  Edward Kirk Abstain

 Trevor Carbin For  Jerry Kunkler Against

 Mary Champion Against  Jacqui Lay Against

 Pauline Church Against  Jim Lynch For

 Ernie Clark Abstain  Brian Mathew For

 Richard Clewer Against  Laura Mayes Against

 Mark Connolly Against  Ian McLennan Abstain

 Christine Crisp Against  Nick Murry For

 Kevin Daley Against  Christopher Newbury Against

 Brian Dalton For  Paul Oatway Against

 Jane Davies Against  Stephen Oldrieve For

 Andrew Davis Against  Stewart Palmen For

 Matthew Dean Against  Andy Phillips Abstain

 Tony Deane Against  Horace Prickett Against

 Christopher Devine Abstain  Fleur de Rhé-Philipe Against

 Stewart Dobson Against  Pip Ridout Against

 Bill Douglas For  Ricky Rogers For

 Mary Douglas Against  Tom Rounds Against

 Peter Evans Against  Jonathon Seed Against

 Sue Evans Against  James Sheppard Abstain

 Peter Fuller Abstain  John Smale Against

 Richard Gamble Abstain  Toby Sturgis Against

 Sarah Gibson For  John Thomson Against

 Gavin Grant For  Ian Thorn For

 Jose Green Against  Jo Trigg For

 Howard Greenman Against  Tony Trotman Against

 David Halik Against  John Walsh For

 Ross Henning For  Bridget Wayman Against

 Alan Hill Against  Fred Westmoreland Against

 Sven Hocking Against  Philip Whalley Against

 Nick Holder Against  Stuart Wheeler Against

 Ruth Hopkinson For  Philip Whitehead Against

 Atiqul Hoque Against  Suzanne Wickham Against

 Jon Hubbard Against  Christopher Williams Against

 Chris Hurst For  Graham Wright Against
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Item 8 - Wiltshire Council's Financial Plan Update 2021/22,  Medium Term Financial Strategy 2025/26

and Capital Programme and Strategy

Vote on Amendment C - For: 21 Against:59 Abstain: 5

First Name Surname Vote First Name Surname Vote

 Phil Alford Against  Simon Jacobs Against

 Ben Anderson Against  George Jeans Abstain

 Pat Aves For  Bob Jones For

 Chuck Berry Against  Johnny Kidney Against

 Ian Blair-Pilling Against  Carole King For

 Richard Britton Against  Gordon King For

 Derek Brown Against  Edward Kirk Against

 Andrew Bryant For  Jerry Kunkler Against

 Allison Bucknell Against  Jacqui Lay Against

 Clare Cape For  Jim Lynch For

 Trevor Carbin For  Brian Mathew For

 Mary Champion Against  Laura Mayes Against

 Pauline Church Against  Ian McLennan Abstain

 Ernie Clark Against  Nick Murry For

 Richard Clewer Against  Christopher Newbury Against

 Mark Connolly Against  Paul Oatway Against

 Christine Crisp Against  Stephen Oldrieve For

 Kevin Daley Against  Stewart Palmen For

 Brian Dalton For  Andy Phillips Against

 Jane Davies Against  Horace Prickett Against

 Andrew Davis Against  Fleur de Rhé-Philipe Against

 Matthew Dean Against  Pip Ridout Against

 Tony Deane Against  Ricky Rogers Against

 Stewart Dobson Against  Tom Rounds Against

 Mary Douglas Against  Jonathon Seed Against

 Peter Evans Against  James Sheppard Abstain

 Sue Evans Against  John Smale Against

 Peter Fuller Against  Toby Sturgis Against

 Richard Gamble Abstain  John Thomson Against

 Gavin Grant For  Ian Thorn For

 Jose Green Against  Jo Trigg For

 Howard Greenman Against  Tony Trotman Against

 David Halik Against  John Walsh Abstain

 Ross Henning For  Bridget Wayman Against

 Alan Hill Against  Fred Westmoreland Against

 Sven Hocking Against  Philip Whalley Against

 Nick Holder Against  Stuart Wheeler Against

 Ruth Hopkinson For  Philip Whitehead Against

 Atiqul Hoque Against  Suzanne Wickham Against

 Jon Hubbard For  Christopher Williams Against

 Chris Hurst For  Graham Wright For

 Peter Hutton Against  Robert Yuill Against

 Tony Jackson Against
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Item 8 - Wiltshire Council's Financial Plan Update 2021/22,  Medium Term Financial Strategy 2025/26

and Capital Programme and Strategy

Budget Motion 1 (Proposals 1-7, 11) - For: 59 Against:22 Abstain: 5

First Name Surname Vote First Name Surname Vote

 Phil Alford For  Tony Jackson For

 Ben Anderson For  Simon Jacobs For

 Pat Aves Against  George Jeans For

 Chuck Berry For  Bob Jones Against

 Ian Blair-Pilling For  Johnny Kidney For

 Richard Britton For  Carole King Against

 Derek Brown For  Gordon King Against

 Andrew Bryant Against  Edward Kirk For

 Allison Bucknell For  Jerry Kunkler For

 Clare Cape Against  Jacqui Lay For

 Trevor Carbin Against  Jim Lynch Against

 Mary Champion For  Brian Mathew Against

 Pauline Church For  Laura Mayes For

 Ernie Clark For  Ian McLennan Against

 Richard Clewer For  Christopher Newbury For

 Mark Connolly Abstain  Paul Oatway For

 Christine Crisp For  Stephen Oldrieve Against

 Kevin Daley For  Stewart Palmen Against

 Brian Dalton Against  Andy Phillips Against

 Jane Davies For  Horace Prickett For

 Andrew Davis For  Fleur de Rhé-Philipe For

 Matthew Dean For  Pip Ridout For

 Tony Deane For  Ricky Rogers Against

 Christopher Devine Abstain  Tom Rounds For

 Stewart Dobson For  Jonathon Seed For

 Bill Douglas Abstain  James Sheppard Abstain

 Mary Douglas For  John Smale For

 Peter Evans For  Toby Sturgis For

 Sue Evans For  John Thomson For

 Peter Fuller For  Ian Thorn Against

 Richard Gamble Abstain  Jo Trigg Against

 Gavin Grant Against  Tony Trotman For

 Jose Green For  John Walsh Against

 Howard Greenman For  Bridget Wayman For

 Mollie Groom For  Fred Westmoreland For

 David Halik For  Philip Whalley For

 Ross Henning Against  Stuart Wheeler For

 Alan Hill For  Philip Whitehead For

 Sven Hocking For  Suzanne Wickham For

 Nick Holder For  Christopher Williams For

 Ruth Hopkinson Against  Graham Wright For

 Atiqul Hoque For  Robert Yuill For

 Jon Hubbard For

 Chris Hurst Against

 Peter Hutton For
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Item 8 - Wiltshire Council's Financial Plan Update 2021/22,  Medium Term Financial Strategy 2025/26

and Capital Programme and Strategy

Budget Motion 2 (Proposals 8-10) - For: 77 Against:0 Abstain: 5

First Name Surname Vote First Name Surname Vote

 Phil Alford For  Simon Jacobs For

 Ben Anderson For  George Jeans For

 Pat Aves For  Bob Jones For

 Chuck Berry For  Johnny Kidney For

 Ian Blair-Pilling For  Carole King For

 Richard Britton For  Gordon King For

 Andrew Bryant For  Edward Kirk For

 Allison Bucknell For  Jerry Kunkler For

 Clare Cape For  Jacqui Lay For

 Trevor Carbin For  Jim Lynch For

 Mary Champion For  Brian Mathew For

 Pauline Church For  Laura Mayes For

 Ernie Clark For  Ian McLennan For

 Richard Clewer For  Christopher Newbury For

 Mark Connolly For  Paul Oatway For

 Christine Crisp For  Stephen Oldrieve For

 Kevin Daley For  Stewart Palmen For

 Jane Davies For  Andy Phillips Abstain

 Andrew Davis For  Horace Prickett For

 Matthew Dean For  Fleur de Rhé-Philipe For

 Tony Deane For  Pip Ridout For

 Christopher Devine For  Ricky Rogers Abstain

 Stewart Dobson For  Tom Rounds For

 Bill Douglas For  Jonathon Seed For

 Mary Douglas For  James Sheppard Abstain

 Peter Evans For  John Smale For

 Sue Evans For  Toby Sturgis For

 Peter Fuller For  John Thomson For

 Richard Gamble Abstain  Ian Thorn For

 Gavin Grant For  Jo Trigg For

 Jose Green For  Tony Trotman For

 Howard Greenman For  John Walsh Abstain

 Mollie Groom For  Bridget Wayman For

 David Halik For  Fred Westmoreland For

 Alan Hill For  Philip Whalley For

 Sven Hocking For  Stuart Wheeler For

 Nick Holder For  Philip Whitehead For

 Ruth Hopkinson For  Suzanne Wickham For

 Atiqul Hoque For  Christopher Williams For

 Jon Hubbard For  Graham Wright For

 Chris Hurst For  Robert Yuill For

 Peter Hutton For

 Tony Jackson For
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Item 9 - Council Tax Setting 2021/22

For 82, Against 0, Abstain 3

First Name Surname Vote First Name Surname Vote

 Phil Alford For  Simon Jacobs For

 Ben Anderson For  George Jeans For

 Pat Aves For  Bob Jones For

 Chuck Berry For  Johnny Kidney For

 Ian Blair-Pilling For  Carole King For

 Richard Britton For  Gordon King For

 Derek Brown For  Edward Kirk For

 Andrew Bryant For  Jerry Kunkler For

 Allison Bucknell For  Jacqui Lay For

 Clare Cape For  Jim Lynch For

 Trevor Carbin For  Brian Mathew For

 Mary Champion For  Laura Mayes For

 Pauline Church For  Ian McLennan For

 Ernie Clark For  Christopher Newbury For

 Richard Clewer For  Paul Oatway For

 Mark Connolly Abstain  Stephen Oldrieve For

 Christine Crisp For  Stewart Palmen For

 Kevin Daley For  Andy Phillips For

 Brian Dalton For  Horace Prickett For

 Jane Davies For  Fleur de Rhé-Philipe For

 Andrew Davis For  Pip Ridout For

 Matthew Dean For  Ricky Rogers For

 Tony Deane For  Tom Rounds For

 Christopher Devine For  Jonathon Seed For

 Stewart Dobson For  James Sheppard Abstain

 Mary Douglas For  John Smale For

 Peter Evans For  Toby Sturgis For

 Sue Evans For  John Thomson For

 Peter Fuller For  Ian Thorn For

 Richard Gamble Abstain  Jo Trigg For

 Gavin Grant For  Tony Trotman For

 Jose Green For  John Walsh For

 Howard Greenman For  Bridget Wayman For

 Mollie Groom For  Fred Westmoreland For

 David Halik For  Philip Whalley For

 Alan Hill For  Stuart Wheeler For

 Sven Hocking For  Philip Whitehead For

 Nick Holder For  Suzanne Wickham For

 Ruth Hopkinson For  Christopher Williams For

 Atiqul Hoque For  Graham Wright For

 Jon Hubbard For  Robert Yuill For

 Chris Hurst For

 Peter Hutton For

 Tony Jackson For
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Full Council Meeting – 23/02/21 – Members Attendance 

Councillor Name Time In Time Out 

Phil Alford 10.30 7.00pm 

Ben Anderson 10.30 7.00pm 

Pat Aves 10.30 6.26pm 

Chuck Berry 10.30 7.00pm 

Ian Blair-Pilling 10.30 7.00pm 

Richard Britton 10.30 7.00pm 

Derek Brown 10.30 7.00pm 

Andrew Bryant 10.30 7.00pm 

Allison Bucknell 10.30 7.00pm 

Clare Cape 10.30 6.26pm 

Trevor Carbin 10.30 7.00pm 

Mary Champion 10.30 5.43pm 

Pauline Church 10.30 7.00pm 

Ernie Clark 10.30 7.00pm 

Richard Clewer 10.30 7.00pm 

Mark Connolly 10.30 7.00pm 

Christine Crisp 10.30 7.00pm 

Anna Cuthbert Apologies Apologies 

Kevin Daley 10.30 7.00pm 

Brian Dalton 10.30 7.00pm 

Jane Davies 10.30 7.00pm 

Andrew Davis 10.30 7.00pm 

Matthew Dean 10.30 7.00pm 

Tony Deane 10.30 7.00pm 

Christopher Devine 10.30 7.00pm 

Stewart Dobson 10.30 7.00pm 

Bill Douglas 10.30 7.00pm 

Mary Douglas 10.30 7.00pm 

Peter Evans 10.30 7.00pm 

Sue Evans 10.30 7.00pm 

Nick Fogg Apologies Apologies 

Peter Fuller 10.30 7.00pm 

Richard Gamble 10.30 7.00pm 

Sarah Gibson 10.30 7.00pm 

Gavin Grant 10.30 7.00pm 

Jose Green 10.30 7.00pm 

Howard Greenman 10.30 7.00pm 

Mollie Groom 10.30 6.21pm 

David Halik 10.30 7.00pm 

Russell Hawker 10.30 2.17pm 

Ross Henning 10.30 7.00pm 

Mike Hewitt 10.30 7.00pm 

Alan Hill 10.30 7.00pm 
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Sven Hocking 10.30 7.00pm 

Nick Holder 10.30 5.57pm 

Ruth Hopkinson 10.30 7.00pm 

Atiqul Hoque 10.30 7.00pm 

Jon Hubbard 10.30 7.00pm 

Chris Hurst 10.30 7.00pm 

Peter Hutton 10.30 7.00pm 

Hayley Illman 10.30 7.00pm 

Tony Jackson 10.30 7.00pm 

Simon Jacobs 10.30 7.00pm 

George Jeans 10.30 7.00pm 

Bob Jones 10.30 7.00pm 

Johnny Kidney 10.30 7.00pm 

Carole King 10.30 6.49pm 

Gordon King 10.30 6.36pm 

Edward Kirk 10.30 7.00pm 

Jerry Kunkler 10.30 7.00pm 

Jacqui Lay 10.30 7.00pm 

Jim Lynch 10.30 7.00pm 

Brian Mathew 10.30 7.00pm 

Laura Mayes 10.30 7.00pm 

Ian McLennan 10.30 7.00pm 

Nick Murry 10.30 7.00pm 

Christopher Newbury 10.30 7.00pm 

Ashley O'Neill Apologies Apologies 

Paul Oatway 10.30 7.00pm 

Steve Oldrieve 10.30 7.00pm 

Stewart Palmen 10.30 7.00pm 

Andy Phillips 10.30 7.00pm 

Horace Prickett 10.30 7.00pm 

Leo Randall 10.30 7.00pm 

Fleur de Rhe Philipe 10.30 7.00pm 

Pip Ridout 10.30 7.00pm 

Ricky Rogers 10.30 5.31pm 

Tom Rounds 10.30 7.00pm 

Jonathon Seed 10.30 7.00pm 

James Sheppard 10.30 7.00pm 

John Smale 10.30 6.26pm 

Toby Sturgis 10.30 7.00pm 

Melody Thompson 10.30 2.43pm 

John Thomson 10.30 7.00pm 

Ian Thorn 10.30 7.00pm 

Jo Trigg 10.30 7.00pm 

Tony Trotman 10.30 7.00pm 

John Walsh 10.30 7.00pm 

Bridget Wayman 10.30 7.00pm 
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Fred Westmoreland 10.30 7.00pm 

Philip Whalley 10.30 7.00pm 

Stuart Wheeler 10.30 7.00pm 

Philip Whitehead 10.30 7.00pm 

Suzanne Wickham 10.30 7.00pm 

Christopher Williams 10.30 7.00pm 

Graham Wright 10.30 7.00pm 

Robert Yuill 10.30 7.00pm 
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Wiltshire Council 

Council 

18 May 2021 
 

 

 

Petitions Update 
 
 

Petitions Received 
 

As of 27 April 2021, there have been 3 new petitions received by Wiltshire Council 
since the last report to Council on 23 February 2021.  

 
Proposal 

 

That Council notes this update on petitions. 
 
 
 

 

 

Ben Fielding 
Democratic Services Officer 
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NAME DATE 
RECEIVED 

RESPONDENTS ACTION 

Keep Trowbridge’s Multi-Storey 
Free. 

15.02.21  1,558 Online Local member and cabinet member informed about the 
petition and it is under discussion. 
 

Create a Traffic Calming Measure 
– Chitterne Road, Codford, 
Warminster. 

06.04.21 74 Local member and cabinet member informed about the 
petition. A response was provided from the local Traffic 
Engineer which advised the petitioner to raise the matter 
with their parish council for progression through the 
CATG. 

Reduce the speed limit from 
60mph to 40mph on the A4361 
from the Beckhampton 
roundabout and northwards from 
Avebury towards Winterbourne 
Monkton. 

15.04.21 264 

 

Local member and cabinet member informed about the 
petition. A response was provided by the local Traffic 
Engineer which stated that the scheme has been agreed 
by CATG and is being prepared for advertisement in the 
summer. 
 

 

Note: This does not include petitions received in respect of regulatory matters ie planning and licensing which are dealt with under 

different procedures. 
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Wiltshire Council 
 
Council 
 
18 May 2021 
 

 
 

Urgent Executive Decisions Taken by Cabinet – Annual Report 
  
 
Purpose of Report 
 

1. To outline any decisions made by Cabinet between 9 June 2020 and 10 May 
2021, under the special urgency provisions detailed in the Constitution, since 
the last annual report to Council on 16 June 2020. 

 
Background 
 
 

2. The Local Authorities (Executive Arrangements) (Meetings and Access to 
Information) Regulations 2012 deal with access to meetings and documents of 
the Executive. Regulation 9 details rules to be followed in publicising key 
decisions and requires all key decisions to be publicised 28 days in advance of 
the decision being taken 
 
This Council’s definition of what constitutes a key decision is as follows:  
 

 any decision which would result in the closure of an amenity or total 
withdrawal of a service;  
 

 any restriction of service greater than 5% measured by reference to 
current expenditure or hours of availability to the public;  
 

 any action incurring expenditure or producing savings greater than 20% of 
budget service areas against which the budget is determined by Full 
Council;  
 

 any decision in accordance with the Council’s Financial Regulations (Part 
9), involving financial expenditure of £500,000 or above, with the 
exception of operational expenditure by Chief Executive Officers identified 
within the approved budget and policy framework.  
 

 Any proposal to change the Council’s policy framework  
 

 any contract (or programme) which:  
 

 exceeds an annual value of £1 million or the total contract value; or 

 

 exceeds £4million including any optional extension period; or  
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 involves the transfer of 50 or more employees in or out of the 
council; or  

 

 relates to a matter which is commercially, politically or strategically 
sensitive.  

 

 Any proposal which would have a significant effect on communities living 
or working in an area comprising two or more electoral divisions  

 
3. Where it is impracticable for key decisions to be publicised 28 clear days 

before they are made by Cabinet, special rules apply. Under Regulation 10, 
key decisions may be taken by Cabinet so long as the following steps are 
undertaken:  
 

 The Proper Officer has informed the Chairman of the Overview and 
Scrutiny Management Committee; and  
 

 The Proper Officer has made a notice in the prescribed form available for 
inspection by the public. The notice must set out details of the decision to 
be made and why the rule on giving 28 days notice has not been complied 
with  
 

 The notice is published on the Council’s website.  
 

 The above steps must be taken at least 5 clear days before the key 
decision is taken.  

 
4. In cases where a key decision is required to be taken even sooner and it is 

impracticable to wait for the requisite five clear days Regulation 11 - Special 
Urgency rules applies.  
 

5. The Leader of the Council is required to submit a report to Council setting out 
the key decisions taken by Cabinet under the special urgency rule. The report 
must include particulars of the decision made. 

 
Main Considerations for the Council 
 

6. At the time of writing this report, no decisions have been made by Cabinet 
using the special urgency provision since the last annual report to Council on 
the 16 June 2020.  

 
7. The Council has taken steps to ensure transparency is maintained by ensuring 

that where decisions are taken under these special provisions, an email is sent 
to all members of the Council providing them with a link to the notice published 
on the Council’s website. 
 

8. In order to ensure Council is aware of decisions taken using the special 
urgency provisions at the earliest opportunity, Council has previously agreed 
that these are reported to the next ordinary meeting of the Council. In addition, 
an annual report will also be presented to Council giving details of such 
decisions taken in the preceding year.  
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9. Due to the Covid-19 pandemic, there has been occasion for officers to make 
emergency decisions where there it was not possible for these to be made by 
the executive with the usual 5 days notice. In such instances, these decisions 
have been regularly reported to Cabinet and published on the council’s 
website. Details of the decisions made by officers are also included in this 
report for transparency, and details can be found at this link -  Officer 
decisions, 1 May 2020 - 15 April 2021 | Wiltshire Council  

 
Overview and Scrutiny Engagement 
 

10. The Chair of Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee has to be 
informed on all occasions where it is impracticable for key decisions to be 
publicised 28 clear days before they are made by Cabinet.  
 

11. The agreement of the Chair of Overview and Scrutiny Management 
Committee would be obtained by Cabinet on all occasions where it is it is 
impracticable to wait for the requisite five clear days as detailed in Regulation 
11 - Special Urgency rules.  

 
Safeguarding Implications 
 

12. The implications of individual decisions are detailed in the relevant decision 
report, where applicable.  
 

Public Health Implications 
 

13. The implications of individual decisions are detailed in the relevant decision 
report, where applicable.  

 
Procurement Implications 
 

14. The implications of individual decisions are detailed in the relevant decision 
report, where applicable.  

 
Equalities Impact of the Proposal  
 

15. The implications of individual decisions are detailed in the relevant decision 
report, where applicable.  

 
Environmental and Climate Change Considerations  
 

16. The implications of individual decisions are detailed in the relevant decision 
report, where applicable.  

 
Financial Implications 
 

17. The implications of individual decisions are detailed in the relevant decision 
report, where applicable.  
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Legal Implications 
 

18. The proposals in this report ensure that the Council complies with the 
requirements of the relevant legislation.  
 

19. Any urgent decisions are reviewed by the council’s legal team before they are 
made. 
 

20. Directors are empowered under Part 3 of the Council’s Constitution to take all 
necessary decisions in the event of an emergency. 

 
Workforce Implications 
 

21. The implications of individual decisions are detailed in the relevant decision 
report, where applicable.  

 
Recommendation 
 

22. That Council notes this report, and that no decisions have been taken by 
Cabinet using the special urgency provision in the period since the last 
report.   
 

23. That Council notes, due to the Covid-19 pandemic, decisions have been 
made by Directors under emergency powers, where this has occurred 
these have been published online in accordance with the Regulations.   

 
Ian Gibbons 
Director Legal & Governance (Monitoring Officer)  

 
Report Author: Stuart Figini, Senior Democratic Services Officer  
 
Date of report: 16 April 2021 
 
Background Papers 
 
Officer decisions, 1 May 2020 - 15 April 2021 | Wiltshire Council 
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